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submitted by Larry Edmonds  —  ASURA President, 2021-2022 

“Great difficulties may be surmounted by patience and perseverance.” - 
Abigail Adams 

 As we move into the latter season of 2021, 

somewhat to our surprise, the COVID-19 

pandemic, with new mutations of the virus, 

reared its ugly head again and prevented us from 

returning to what we were used to in the past.   

 Our close social ties have been forced to stay at a distance, as 

may be evidenced by the necessity of moving our annual Meet and 

Greet/Pizza Party to a new date in winter.  We have almost 

forgotten what it’s like to see our ASURA members’ smiles because 

of the masks that have been necessary to cover those smiles as we 

try to protect ourselves and others.   

 Our meetings have gone from face-to-face to Zoom and back to 

hybrids of part face-to-face and part Zoom.  It is sometimes difficult 

for us to know what is acceptable and what is not, depending on the 

restrictions at locations we may want to visit.  Retirees, however, 

generally possess the grit that keeps us from quitting. 

 If you are reading this now I suspect that you, too, have had to 
reach deep down and find the grit within.  As retirees, we have 

persevered a terrible attack on our nation just twenty years ago and 
now we have had to endure a pandemic with no definitive end in 
sight … a pandemic that has taken the lives of tens of thousands of 

our friends, our neighbors and our fellow Americans.   

 Yet we are not about to throw in the towel.  We will continue to 
step up and step forward.  We have lived a relatively long time in 
human terms, making many trips around our sun on this rocket ship 

we call Earth.  We have survived childhood, our teen years, young 
adulthood, and (at least) one career and retirement, all with their 
own irritating challenges.  But, as anyone who understands what 

irritates an oyster to create a beautiful gem might be able to remind 
us, “No grit, no pearl.”  
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Office Staff Coordinators:   Linda Van Scoy & 

             Nancy Lesko 

Business Operations Manager - Carolyn Minner 

Technology Manager - Connie McNeill 
 

Phone:   (480) 965-7668   

Fax:     (480) 965-7807 

(Please call before visiting the office) 

Substitutes:  Martha Christiansen, Ann Ryan &    
Dorothy Meunier 

Fall 2021 ASURA Office Hours 

 

Alumni Association      John Davis and 
          Maria Symington 
Emeritus College Liaison    Ruth Jones 
Human Resources       Lynna Soller 
University Club Liaison    Carl Cross 
University Liaison     Kendra Burton 
University Senate      Eduardo Pagan 
University Staff Council     Carolyn Starr 

Community Outreach 
 

Adopt-A-Family:  

 Ginny Sylvester 
 

Scholarship: 

 Joy Shearman & 

 Jan  Shore 
  

Video History Project: 

 Barry McNeill 
 

Events 
 

Events Committee Chair: 

 Trudy Perez 
 

Luncheons/Special Events:  

 (to be determined) 

Seminars: 

 Pat Schneider 

 

Pre-retirement Seminars: 

 Trudy Perez,   
 Liz Badalamenti &  
 Sue Henderson 

 

Travel: 

 John Brock 

 

Finance and Fundraising  
 

Finance: 

 Barry McNeill  

 

Book Donations: 

 Mary Stevens 
 

Government and Health   
Insurance Liaisons 

 

Government Liaison 
Council Chair: 

 Jeri Meeks & Tara Fuchs   
 Roesler (Registered 
 Lobbyists), &  
 Pat Schneider 
 

ASRS Retirement and 
Health Insurance Liaison:    
 Dick Jacob 

 

ADOA Health Insurance 
Liaison: 

 Larry Carlson 
  

 

Membership and        
Communications 

 

E-News: 

 Barry McNeill 

 

Membership Update: 

 Elmer Gooding 

 

Obituaries: 

 Becky Reiss 

 

Prime Times Newsletter: 
 Jeannette Robson 

 

Website and Database: 

 Connie McNeill 

 

 Terms Expire           
April 2023 

 

Larry Edmonds 
Kathy Gunn 
Mark Henderson 
Trudy Perez 
Mary Stevens 

Terms Expire           
April 2024 

 

Rojann Alpers 
Sue Henderson 
Barry McNeill 
Helen Ossipov 
Tara Roesler 

Terms Expire           
April 2022 

 

Jane Carey 
Larry Carlson 
Evelyn Cesarotti 
Carl Cross 
Frank Koonce 

ASURA Executive Board 

Board of Directors Board Ex-Officio Members 

Committees 

Office Staff 

Past President              
Carl Cross 

Secretary            
Jane Carey 

Treasurer             
Barry McNeill 

President           
Larry Edmonds 

Vice President         
Kathy Gunn 

9:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m. 
Monday through Thursday  

 

Monday:  Nanci Beardsley & Jeannette Robson 
Tuesday:     Nancy Lesko & Linda Van Scoy 
Wednesday:   Beverly Buddee & Tara Roesler 
Thursday:    (morning TBD) & Sharon Wielert 
Friday:     CLOSED 
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ASURA Office Updates … Fall 2021 

submitted by Linda Van Scoy and Nancy Lesko — ASURA Office Coordinators 

 Greetings!    

 Hard to believe summer is in the rearview mirror at this point which means we have gone back to “full” 

office coverage.  For your convenience, the office hours are currently 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., Monday 

through Thursday during both Fall 2021 and Spring 2022.  The office will remain closed on Fridays.  Our 

volunteer staff each serve a 3-hour shift — 9:00 a.m. to noon and noon to 3:00 p.m.  As always please call 

the office at (480) 965-7668 if you plan to come by as we might periodically have commitments that may 

take us away from the office.  We try to arrange substitutes when we know of upcoming schedule changes.   

 Speaking of that, we are fortunate to have two new substitute volunteers — Martha Christiansen and Ann 

Ryan.  Dorothy Meunier continues as a regular sub as well.   Also, we have lured Nanci Beardsley back as a 

regular volunteer and Tara Roesler returns from a “leave of absence.”  It’s a great group of ladies who will 

be happy to help you if you need assistance. 

 Below is the current office schedule of morning and afternoon shifts: 

Monday:    Nanci Beardsley and Jeannette Robson 
Tuesday:    Nancy Lesko and Linda Van Scoy 
Wednesday: Bev Buddee and Tara Roesler 
Thursday:  (Morning shift TBD) and Sharon Wielert 
Friday:    CLOSED 

(Continued on page 4) 

submitted by Carl J. Cross — Past President, ASURA Board of Directors 

 
 Each year in February, ASURA holds an election for five new members of the ASURA Board of Direc-

tors.  The Board manages the affairs of the Association and establishes policies as needed to carry out its 

mission.  Members of the Board are elected for a term of three years and meet monthly during the academic 

year. 

    You may offer the name of a current ASURA member or your own name as a potential Board member by 

notifying the Nominating Committee chair of your nomination.  To be sure that your nominee’s name gets 

on the ballot, you can (as mandated by ASURA Bylaws) submit a petition of nomination bearing the signa-

tures of at least ten current ASURA members.   

 All nominating petitions must be received by January 14, 2022.  Please send names and/or nominating 

petitions to: 

 Carl J. Cross, Chair 
 ASURA Board Nominating Committee 
 P.O. Box 873308 
 Tempe, AZ 85257-3308 
 Email: carl.cross@asu.edu 

ASURA Board Nominations Due January 14, 2022 

mailto:carl.cross@asu.edu
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Abril, Laura 
Alberts, Janet 
Anthony, Charles 
Avila, Louise 
Bailey, Richard 
Barnew, Julie 
Bauer, Michael 
Beaudrie, Alan 
Bernstein, Bianca 
Betzhold, Clara 
Bivona, Daniel 
Bodine, Michelle 
Bolton, Ruth 
Bowers, Annette 
Bremner, Andrew 
Bryan, Harvey 
Budolfson, Arthur 
Burns, Diana 
Cipolla, Tina 
Corse, Douglas 
Coursen, Jerry 
Dalrymple, Michael 
Dawes, Mary 
Denning, Michael 
Dirksen, Shannon 
Douglas, Barbara 
Duncan, Dona 
Granados, Shelly 

Gray, Susan 
Haight, Robert 
Hepburn, John 
Holcomb, Cynthia 
Hook, Ginger 
Howell, Jamie 
Humphreys, Jere 
Hutton, Katherine 
Karcher , Timothy 
Kingery, Michael 
Larson, Elizabeth 
Le, Thuy-Kim Pham 
Lockart, Kevin 
Loftus, Charles 
Lussier, Mark 
Maid, Barry 
Makhkamdjanova, Shirin 
Mar, Janet 
Martin, Terry 
McCain, Richard 
McCartney, Martha 
Monroe, Margot 
Mori, Reyes 
Nevel, Bruce 
Newman, Nathan 
Nucci, Sarah 
Olsen, Jimmy 
Perrings, Charles 

Raven, Todd 
Reckers, Philip 
Reddy, T. Agami 
Reynolds, Steven 
Riding ln, James 
Roberts , Cheri 
Robles-Sotelo, Elias 
Rogers, Bradley 
Schoebel, Henry 
Scowen, Linda 
Scowen, Paul 
Selover, Nancy 
Sheppard, Lorie 
Singleton, Marion 
Spurlock, Marcia 
Sterling, Pamela 
Thompson, Debra 
Toner, Jean 
Underwood, Sally 
Vana, Kimberly 
Vogt, Christine 
Waissi, Gary 
Weitz, Rose 
Wexler, Kathryn 
Woodward, Mark 
Zappia, Susan 

Welcome New ASURA Members  

Arizona State University Retirees Association Prime Times                                                                      FALL 2021 

submitted by Carolyn Minner 

 We had a mostly quiet summer in the office except for a broken pipe on the second floor 

which resulted in the water pouring down on the front desk along with soggy ceiling tiles and 

drywall.  Thanks to Bev Buddee, who “discovered” the mess and helped to move files, com-

puter, printer etc. and notified FAC MAN who were immediately on top of it.  Naturally we 

were out of commission for a short while but the end result was all good, especially having 

the carpet cleaned! 

 We are still getting membership renewals and thank you for that.  If you haven’t completed 

your renewal application, please do so. 

 As a reminder ASURA has been given scheduling authority for the 2nd floor conference 

room (203A).  If you plan to hold an in-person meeting, please call the office to schedule a 

time and to reserve the room key. 

 Hoping to see everyone for our “Picnic in the Park” in December!  

(Continued from page 3) 

Nancy Lesko 

Linda Van Scoy 
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 Office staff/substitutes   Contact - Linda Van Scoy, lvs@asu.edu or Nancy Lesko, nclesko@asu.edu 

 ASURA Committee members:  Contact - Larry Edmonds, Larry.Edmonds@asu.edu 

 Video History Project:  Volunteers needed to view collection interviews then update with abstracts, 

table of contents, etc.  Contact - Barry McNeill, barry_mcneill@outlook.com 

 Technology/Website Committee:  Needs help to maintain ASURA’s technology infrastructure. 

Contact - Connie McNeill, connie.mcneill@outlook.com 

submitted by Carl J. Cross — Immediate Past President 
 

 All three state Retirees Associations were well-represented at our quarterly Tri-

University meeting on Zoom.  Immediate Past President Carl Cross and Past President Jan 

Thompson represented ASURA.  Alison Hughes joined from Tucson to represent UARA, 

and NAURA was well represented by Betsy Kerr, Kathleen Zahl, Carole Mandino and our 

host Shannan Rice. 

 A lively discussion about member volunteerism was led by Alison Hughes.  They currently have only two 

board members and are experiencing difficulty in getting new members.  A letter signed by the University 

President was sent to individuals inviting them to join UARA, but there was little response.  They offered a 

session on how to prepare for a power outage, but only 8 or 9 participated.  NAU suggested having monthly 

webinars given by members and university staff and faculty.  ASU offered that it has an information table at 

three of their campus staff appreciation days.  Other suggestions by the group included game nights with 

prizes, a raffle, and book clubs/meet the author. 

 Betsy Kerr then asked how organizations were responding to the recent surge of new Covid cases as it 

related to in-person programming?  It was agreed that masking was suggested for all in-person activities and 

that outside gatherings was the best option.  

 Betsy was also interested in learning more about the “Age-Friendly” designation that ASU has.  According 

to Forbes:  “There are now 51 colleges and universities around the world that are part of what’s known as 

the Age-Friendly University Global Network.  They range from mammoth Arizona State University to tiny 

Williams James College in Newton, Mass. in the United States and include schools in Europe, Asia and 

Canada.”  “To become an Age-Friendly University, a school just needs to endorse the 10 principles that 

Dublin City University came up with when it launched the initiative in 2012.” (The principles are included in 

the Forbes article). 

 Shannan asked about organizational benefits offered to retirees.  UofA has free parking and IT support 

available and ASU offers free parking and email support to Emeritus.  

 The meeting concluded with an informative discussion on ways the three organizations can work together: 

• Tri-University events 
• Share Zoom meetings  
• Virtual tours (e.g., ASU Art Collection) 
• Concert by a retiree 
• Webinar on hiking and trail systems 

Tri-University Meeting - August 12, 2021 

Volunteers Needed 

mailto:jmt6000@gmail.com
mailto:jmt6000@gmail.com
mailto:jmt6000@gmail.com
mailto:barry_mcneill@outlook.com
mailto:jmt6000@gmail.com
https://www.forbes.com/sites/nextavenue/2019/06/04/age-friendly-universities-are-finally-here/?sh=5061019f70f5
https://www.dcu.ie/agefriendly/principles.shtml
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Want to Find Information from ASURA?  Check out our New Website!  

  Support ASURA 

 
Would you like to support the ASU Retirees Association?  Your support is 
needed and very much appreciated. 
 
For information on how to donate, see the “Support Us” menu on our website,  
https://asura.asu.edu/. 
 

 You can donate books or money. 
 You can choose to support ASURA operations or one or more of our 

worthy projects. 
 You can find out how to include ASURA in your estate plans. 

submitted by Connie McNeill, Website & Database 

 An entirely new version of the ASURA website launched in late September.  Have a look!  Same address: 

https://asura.asu.edu . 

 The new version uses standards established by ASU in the ASU Brand Guide.  The standards make the site 

both appealing to look at and easy to use.  The ASU Brand Guide team did extensive studies and research to 
come up with the standards, and ASU’s UTO put together a wonderful new set of tools and an updated soft-
ware platform that make it realistic to implement them. 

Major new features 

• A top menu that lets you readily see what is available. The 
organization of the menu is the result of ideas and suggestions 
from several people and from usage data on the old site. 

• Search boxes to find an E-News article, set of Board minutes, 
volunteer bio, report on a past event, video history interview, 
or obituary. 

• Easy, integrated access to your membership profile and to the 
member directory. 

• Much easier to keep the new site up to date. 
 

The team 

 The new website is the result of several months of work by a dedicated and hardworking team: 

• Connie McNeill, team leader 
• Barry McNeill, chief assistant 
• Carl Cross, data entry of obituaries 
• Paul Harper, team member and design consultant 
• Mark Henderson, team member and design consultant 
• Carolyn Minner, data entry of obituaries 
• Jeannette Robson, data entry of E-News and obituaries 
• Pat Schneider, data entry of volunteer bios, past event reports, Board minutes, and video history   

interviews. 
 
 It never ceases to amaze me that we have such competent people who are so willing to put in lots of time 
and effort to make ASURA the outstanding organization that it is.  These colleagues are what makes the work 
seem both fun and worthwhile. 

https://asura.asu.edu/
https://asura.asu.edu
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submitted by Larry Edmonds  —  ASURA President, 2021-2022 

 It is with great pride that I announce the ASURA Video History Project has been bestowed the prestigious 

2020 “HERO Innovation Award”, given annually by the Association of Retirement Organizations in Higher 

Education (AROHE).   

 Our nomination was originally submitted by one of our past presidents, Jan Thompson, and recommended 

by Robert Spindler, University Archivist at the Arizona State University Library.  While I was not personally 

involved with the project, I am very proud to currently be at the helm of ASURA as we navigate the 2020’s.   

 The Video History Project began in 2002 and has long been a collaboration of past and present ASURA 

members.  All those who began with and helped to develop the project are too numerous to mention but each 

one volunteered countless hours of interviewing, collecting and editing videos and was dedicated to maintain-

ing the histories of ASURA members in perpetuity.  I would be remiss to not mention the following four indi-

viduals who really carried the load for many years — Dave Scheatzle, Linda Van Scoy, John McIntosh and 

Roger Carter.  Key individuals recently received letters from Dr. Michael Crow commending their work on 

this project. 

 The ASU Foundation provided support, including financial       

support, to help move this project forward.   Additionally, through 

sound thought processes by former ASURA leaders, our organization 

was able to raise some $70,000 for the project through a series of   

annual fund-raising golf tournaments and also through yearly mem-

ber donations. 

 On behalf of our Executive Board and our full membership, I video taped a special thanks to AROHE for 
this special honor and for the hard work put into the project by ASURA members.  This video will be aired at 
the October 12-14, 2021 AROHE Virtual Conference.  

ASURA President Awarded Fellowship 

 Congratulations to Larry Edmonds, our 2021-2022 ASURA President, for  
being awarded the Barrett (The Honors College) Emeritus (The Arizona State 
University Emeritus College) Fellowship.   
 
 Dr. Edmonds will begin teaching at Barrett in Spring of 2022 through the joint 
program as the Barrett Emeritus Fellow.  

ASURA Video History Project:  Recipient of the AROHE HERO 

EVENT DATE 

Pre-retirement Seminar:   “Retirement Fund Accounts” Monday, October 18, 2021 

Pre-retirement Seminar:   “Getting Your Finances in Order for Retirement” Monday, November 15, 2021 

Social Event:   “Picnic in the Park”  (Papago Park, 1000 N. College Ave., 
Tempe, 11:00 AM -  2:00 PM) 

Thursday, December 9, 2021 

Calendar of Events  — Fall 2021 
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submitted by John Brock  —  Chair, ASURA Travel Committee 

 At our last meeting on September 7, the committee discussed ASURA international travel destinations of 
which Costa Rico and Iceland were placed at the top of our work list. 

 As for future in-state travel we discussed a southeast Arizona trip with Detours.  Also currently being 

planned is a trip to northeast Arizona and northwest New Mexico to visit the various historic Native American 
sites.  Another in-state travel under consideration is a trip to Cottonwood to visit an artist studio and enjoy 
some delicious food and great wine tasting places.   

 Locally, it will not be until spring of 2022 for a possible visit to Tovrea Castle as 2021 
was all sold out (they did not contact us as promised).  Also being discussed is a visit to 

Wrigley Mansion.   

 We believe for people to travel they will need to be fully vaccinated, which we hope 
will be soon for all. 

 Our next Travel Committee meeting is scheduled for October 5.   

submitted by Patricia Schneider —  Chair, ASURA Seminars Committee 

 Back in early August, the ASURA Seminar Committee sent out a survey to all members asking you to 

provide input on what type of seminars you would like to have provided.  We had a good response and the 

Committee would like to thank everyone who participated.  We recently met and reviewed the results and are 

now working on developing the agenda for the January, February, March and May 2022 seminars. The top 

topics of interest were: 

• The Healthy Brain 
• Affordable Senior Housing 
• Downsizing/What to do With all this Stuff? 
• Telling Your Story 
• Caregiving 

 
 Four seminars will be put together based on these topics.  A finalized schedule, topics/

dates, will be available late November and will be published on the ASURA website.  All 

seminars will be presented via Zoom at this time.  We hope to be able to offer them in a 

hybrid mode soon!  

 If you missed the survey and have suggestions for seminars you would like to see, or 

you would like to volunteer to work on the Seminar Committee, please feel free to send a 

note to Pat Schneider, Seminar Committee Chair – pms0627@gmail.com . 

ASURA Seminar Committee Survey Results 

September 2021 Travel Committee Report 

mailto:jmt6000@gmail.com
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submitted by Becky Reiss      

 
Please note that all obituary notices and photos, when available, are on our website at 
https://asura.asu.edu/asu-obituaries.   

ASURA Needs Your Old Books! 

Obituary Notifications:  May 25, 2021 to January 25, 2021 

submitted by Mary Stevens — Book Donations 
  

• Are your bookshelves too full?   
• Are you downsizing your office or your home and don't have 

space for all of your books?  
 

 Donate your used books to us, and we will work with our partner, Friends of the Phoenix Public Library, 

to sell them.  We'll use proceeds of the sale to support our programs.  Half of the proceeds will be used for 

our ASURA scholarship that goes to an ASU student, and half will be used for our Video History pro-

ject.  When you drop off your books, the office volunteer will give you a Gift in Kind form to complete and 

sign.  The form is sent to the ASU Foundation, a separate nonprofit organization that exists to support ASU. 

The Foundation will provide you with a gift receipt for tax purposes. 
 

 You may drop off your books at the ASURA Office, Community Services Bldg., 200 E. Curry Road, 

room 201B, Tempe, AZ, 85281.  Please call the office before you come to make sure there is a staff volun-

teer in the office (480-965-7668). 
 

 You do not need to box your books and it’s best that you do not.  When drivers from Friends picks up the 

books, they load loose books into large bins and deliver them to their warehouse.  You may put the books in 

bags or load them into container(s) which you will take with you after your delivery.  If you need to box your 

books, please leave the tops of the boxes open so you can empty the books into the bins in the storeroom and 

then take the empty boxes with you.  An office volunteer will assist you. 
  

• For books that are on an ASU campus, ask Facilities Management to pick them up and deliver 

them to us.  To accomplish this, your department assistant can complete and submit a FACMAN 

service request on an on-line form.  Facilities will schedule a pickup date with the office assis-

tant.  Advise the office assistant to provide your name and department to the FACMAN representa-

tive who picks up the books. 
 

• OR bring your books to our office.  We have 2 dollies for your use.  Parking is readily available by 

the building with 3 ramps into the building and an elevator to the 2nd floor.  
 

 If you are unable to deliver your books to our office, please contact Mary Stevens at (602) 

758-3750 or  marystevens0@gmail.com or contact our office.   Provide your name, e-mail 

address (if you have one), phone number and the approximate number of books you would 

like to donate.  Mary or another ASURA volunteer will work with you to get the books   

transferred.  Thanks so much for your donation! 

Obituaries continued on page 10 

https://asura.asu.edu/asu-obituaries
http://www.phoenixlibraryfriends.org/
https://asura.asu.edu/scholarship
https://asura.asu.edu/VideoHistory
https://asura.asu.edu/VideoHistory
https://cfo.asu.edu/requests-for-service
https://cfo.asu.edu/requests-for-service
https://asura.asu.edu/contact-asura
mailto:marystevens0@gmail.com
https://asura.asu.edu/contact-asura
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Name  Date of Death ASU Affiliation 

Aberger, Thomas (Tom) 
Joseph 

May 22, 2021 Clinical Assistant Professor and Production Manager, 
School of Film, Dance and Theatre 

Adams, Vaughn Paul, Jr. June 9, 2021 Department Chairman, Engineering Design Sciences 

Aguilar, Henrietta Soza June 3, 2021 Athletic Department 

Amos, Don July 28, 2021 Taught Aeronautics 

Anderson, Arlene Judkins August 18, 2021 Secretary, LDS Institute of Religion 

Bailey, Christopher Neil August 31, 2021 College/department affiliation unknown 

Bertenshaw, Patrick Evan August 5, 2021 Lecturer, Personal Financial Wellness 

Blackwelder, Theodore 
(Ted) Fisher 

May 16, 2021 Volunteer, ASU clinics 

Boop, Warren Clark 
(Bucky), Jr. 

May 19, 2021 Father of Lynda Williams, Research Professor of          
Geochemistry, School of Earth and Space Exploration 

Brazil, Patricia Barrows 
Langlin 

August 23, 2021 Member, Gammage Theater Board 

Brewer, Charles Moulton August 13, 2021 Named the Charles M. Brewer Professorship of Trial    
Advocacy by College of Law; Guest Lecturer 

Brouwer, Daniel Charles May 26, 2021 Associate Professor, Hugh Downs School of Human  
Communication 

Brown, Arthur Ernest June 13, 2021 College/department affiliation unknown 

Combs, Debby September 11, 2021 ROTC employee 

Conlan, Jr., John Bertrand June 18, 2021 Taught Geopolitics and American Foreign Policy 

Cronin, Muriel Hill July 25, 2021 Laboratory Technician, College/department affiliation  
unknown 

Downs, Floyd L. July 28, 2021 Mathematics Professor; Established Floyd L. Downs 
Foundation 

Ellerman, John Henning August 20, 2021 Member, Executive Board of the Institute of Human     
Origins 

Fry, Maurine A. July 17, 2021 Faculty, College of Education 

Gross, Douglas Raymond May 23, 2021 Professor Emeritus, Counseling Psychology 

Gutowsky, Albert July 18, 2021 Professor of Economics 

Hatcher, Jerry June 14, 2021 Taught computer literacy 

Hemauer, James Leo July 17, 2021 Associate Director, Disability Resource Center 

Obituaries continued on page 11 

Obituaries continued from page  13 
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Name  Date of Death ASU Affiliation 

Higgins, Norman C. May 5, 2021 Professor Emeritus 

Johnson, Ellen Mary Kennedy June 29, 2021 Professor, Women’s Studies 

Kemmeries, Alice Marie June 19, 2021 Registration Day staff 

Klare, Stephen Warren June 10, 2021 Faculty, College of Engineering 

Leshin, Gerie Lerner June 4, 2021 ASU MetroCenter, which became the ASU West Campus 

Litson, Leanne Marlo July 30, 2021 IT Technician 

Lonergan, Courtney June 10, 2021 Professor, College affiliation unknown 

May, Carol Ann (Adams) August 10, 2021 Named to the Sun Devil 100; member of ASU President’s 
Club member; member of Dean’s Council of College of 
Liberal Arts & Sciences 

Mazen, Sylvester David     
Kiyonuk “Sandy” 

September 6, 2021 Professor, Counselor Education 

McCormick, Joseph W. August 1, 2021 Facilities and Development Management 

Menke, Margaret June 14, 2021 Wife of Robert Menke, founder of ASU Career Services 

Minckley, Barbara Late May, 2021 Visiting Professor, College of Nursing 

Moss, Russell “Russ” Wayne July 4, 2021 Teacher/Mentor, Writing classes 

Murdock, Alva Royce “Al” May 29, 2021 Coordinator of Registration 

Niemczyk, Mary Catherine August 27, 2021 Associate Professor, Aviation Program of Polytechnic 
School 

Rozukalns, Andris Imants August 28, 2021 Accompanist 

Seamans, Diana Fraser May 19, 2021 Former member of The Center for Medieval and           
Renaissance Studies 

Smith, Henry Charles III September 8, 2021 Professor Emeritus, School of Music 

Spence, John June 28, 2021 Richard Snell Professor of Physics and ASU Regents   
Professor 

Sperstad, Delores “Dee”   
Lorraine 

June 9, 2021 Administrative Assistant, College of Liberal Arts and   
Sciences 

Sprague, Oren Walter May 22, 2021 Library 

Staats, Arthur April 26, 2021 Professor of Psychology 

Templeton, Thomas (Tom) P. May 26, 2021 Professor of Geography 

Tucson, Tony August 20, 2021 Energy Management Specialist, ASU West 

Welch, Cynthia (Cindy) Gail July 17, 2021 Part time employee, College/department affiliation       
unknown 

Obituaries continued from page  14 
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